OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 25 SEPTEMBER 2003 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Jefferson (Chairman), Councillors Boaden, Bradley, Dodd, Guest, Joscelyne (as substitute for Councillor E Mallinson), Prest and Styth (as substitute for Councillor C Rutherford)

OSM.51/03
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors E Mallinson and C Rutherford.

OSM.52/03
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors Styth, Dodd and Prest declared personal interests, in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct, in Minute COS.87/03.  Their interests were in respect of their appointment by the City Council as Board Members on Carlisle Housing Association Board.

OSM.53/03
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meetings of the Management Committee held on 3 July and 14 August 2003 were approved as correct records of the meetings and signed by the Chairman.

OSM.54/03
MINUTES OF THE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

The following minutes were submitted:

(a) Joint Meeting of all Overview and Scrutiny Committees on 22 August 2003.

(b) Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee meetings on 22 and 28 August 2003.

(c) 1Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee meetings on 22 August and 11 September 2003.

(d) Corporate Resources and Overview and Scrutiny Committee meetings on 13 August, 22 August and 4 September 2003.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings be noted.

OSM.55/03
WORK PROGRAMME FOR OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager submitted the Work Programme for Overview and Scrutiny Committees for 2003/04 and highlighted some specific items in the programme.

(a)  Performance Management Training

Mr Mallinson reported that a Performance Management training event had been arranged by the Head of Strategic and Performance Services for 14 October 2003.  The training would be conducted by the Audit Commission.  Members expressed concern that the training had been arranged to commence at 10.00 am and finish at 2.00 pm with lunch provided.  They suggested that rather than take up a morning and an afternoon spanning lunchtime it would be preferable to have either a full morning or full afternoon session without lunch.

RESOLVED – That the Overview and Scrutiny Manager liaise with the Head of Strategic and Performance Services to re-arrange the timing of the Performance Management training schedule for 14 October 2003 with either a whole morning or whole afternoon session rather than a session from 10.00 am to 2.00 pm.

(b) Comprehensive Performance Assessment (CPA) Report

In response to a Member’s question about the programming and of consideration of the Comprehensive Performance Assessment (CPA) Report, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive advised that the final CPA report should be considered at the same time as the Authority’s Improvement Plan.  He suggested that the CPA report and the Improvement Plan would be brought to the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee to allocate aspects of the work to the different Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

RESOLVED – That it be noted that the CPA report and the City Council’s Improvement Plan would be submitted to a future meeting of the Management Committee.

(c)  Budgetary Process

A Member referred to Overview and Scrutiny’s input to and involvement in the budgetary process, stating that the Infrastructure and Community Overview and Scrutiny Committees had no input to and involvement in last year’s budgetary process. He stated that Overview and Scrutiny Committee’s should have a meaningful input to this year’s budgetary process.  

In response to Members’ questions the Overview and Scrutiny Manager advised that the budgetary process had been programmed in such a way that Infrastructure and Community Overview and Scrutiny Committees would receive relevant budgetary reports at crucial stages of the process.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive advised that the initial budgetary reports to the Executive would include the following three types of report:

(a)
Reports on Income and Charges

(b) A Review of Base Budgets by Officers to ensure that these budgets are appropriate.

(c) Policy changes which the Executive may wish to consider.

These three strands would be reported to the Executive on 27 October 2003 and the budgetary process which had now been programmed would mean that these reports would then be considered by the three Overview and Scrutiny Committees as part of the budgetary process.

Members expressed concern that last year Overview and Scrutiny had little input to the whole budgetary process and that when the final budget was considered and agreed at Council, Executive Members stated that Overview and Scrutiny had not exercised their right to call in any of the budgetary decisions throughout the process.  Members stated that it was difficult to call-in decisions when they were merely noted by the Executive.  They were concerned that Overview and Scrutiny had seemingly been criticised for not playing its part in the process but in reality they had not been given the opportunity to take part in the process.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive commented on Overview and Scrutiny’s role in examining and proposing matters to be considered as part of the budget.  He suggested that if Overview and Scrutiny Committees had issues which they wanted to give prior consideration to and propose for inclusion in the budget, these matters should be raised on agendas, debated and constructive resolutions passed to the Executive for consideration as part of the budgetary process.

It was noted that Overview and Scrutiny had already requested the opportunity to consider all reports on budgetary matters which were being submitted to the Executive in order that they could have an input to the budgetary process.

In response to questions on the Constitution, the Head of Legal and Democratic Services advised that Overview and Scrutiny Committees could look at any areas and make specific budget suggestions to the Executive.  He also added that if Overview and Scrutiny Committees felt that the Executive “noting a report” was an inadequate decision then they could call this in

Members referred to the proposed new timetable for the submission of budgetary reports to Overview and Scrutiny Committees which had previously been considered by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee and commented that there may be problems if there was slippage in any of the reports or if the Executive deferred decisions on any reports.  The time scales were very tight and any slippage would mean that Overview and Scrutiny’s capacity to have an input to the budgetary process would be impaired.

In response to Members’ questions, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive gave assurances that he would circulate a straight forward budget time table setting out clearly the budgetary process and that if an Overview and Scrutiny Committee requests an Officer Report on a budgetary matter, he would ensure that the Officer resources were available to fulfil this request.  He further encouraged Overview and Scrutiny Committees to consider and identify any budgetary issues that they may wish to feed into the budgetary process.

RESOLVED – (1)
That all budgetary papers being considered by the Executive will automatically be submitted to Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

(2) That the Town Clerk and Chief Executive circulate a copy of the budget process and timetable identifying when budgetary matters will be considered by the Executive and Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

(3) That each Overview and Scrutiny Committee at the earliest opportunity in each year should identify and consider any proposals they wish to make to the Executive for inclusion in the budget.

(4) That the Town Clerk and Chief Executive’s assurances that Officer resources would be made available to prepare any budgetary reports requested by Overview and Scrutiny Committees be noted.

(d)  Area Working 

In response to a Member’s question about progress with Area Working, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive advised that a meeting had been arranged with representatives from the Area Committee of Cumbria County Council for the first week in October.  After that meeting, a report on Area Working would be produced.

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager added that the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee would be discussing Wards which may be appropriate for selection as part of the Pilot Scheme.

RESOLVED – That the position in relation to Area Working be noted.

OSM.56/03
FORWARD PLAN FORMAT CHANGES

With reference to Minute OSM.46/03 (c), the Overview and Scrutiny Manager reminded Members that at the last meeting they had proposed a number of improvements to the Forward Plan.  The Corporate Management Team (CMT) had considered the ideas for improvement and implemented the suggestions made by the Management Committee.  An excerpt from the new Forward Plan for 1 October 2003 to 31 January 2004 was submitted and it illustrated the improvements made.

CMT had also considered the Management Committee’s invitation that the Head of Member Support and Employee Services attend each meeting of the Management Committee to listen to views and concerns and represent them at CMT.  CMT had suggested that a preferred approach would be for the Overview and Scrutiny Manager to liase with the Head of Member Support and Employee Services regarding any issues which had arisen from Overview and Scrutiny and these could be fed into CMT through this route.  The Town Clerk and Chief Executive added that the Overview and Scrutiny Manager attended some CMT meetings to discuss Overview and Scrutiny issues and raise awareness of Overview and Scrutiny.

In response to a Member’s concern that any request for Officers to attend Overview and Scrutiny Committees would have to be considered by Corporate Management Team, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive gave an assurance that if Committees asked Officers to attend on specific matters, this would not have to be considered by CMT.  Officers would attend Overview and Scrutiny Committees as and when appropriate and when asked to do so.

Members also stated that they did not get to see the Minutes of Corporate Management Teams.

RESOLVED – That the improvements in the Forward Plan and the arrangements for the Overview and Scrutiny Manager to act as liaison with the Head of Member and Support and Employee Services on Overview and Scrutiny matters, be noted.

OSM.57/03
MONITORING OF AND CHANGES TO THE FORWARD PLAN

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented reported LDS.59/03 informing Members of changes to the Executive’s Forward Plan for 1 October 2003 to 31 January 2004.

A Member referred to KD.072/03 – Procurement Strategy – and expressed concern that this important strategy was being delayed due to the sickness absence of an Officer.  He commented on the links between the Procurement Strategy and Risk Management and suggested that these matters should be progressed in the absence of the Officer if necessary.

Another Member referred to the delays in some items, with the reason given as being “due to corporate prioritisation”.  The Member enquired as to who had made the decisions on corporate prioritisation and if the specific matters were being progressed.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive advised that the Executive had undertaken a capacity building exercise and matched tasks against priorities.  In relation to the Procurement Strategy and Risk Management, he advised that Dr Gooding (Executive Director) had picked up these matters and would be progressing them.  The Procurement Strategy needed to be revised in light of a substantial amount of guidance which had recently been issued, and Dr Gooding was taken this guidance into account in preparing the new Procurement Strategy.

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager added that the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee had been given updates by Dr Gooding on progress with these matters.

RESOLVED – That the Report be noted.

OSM.58/03
PERFORMANCE MANAGEMENT

Dr V Coleman (Policy & Performance Officer) attended the meeting and gave a presentation on Performance Management and Performance Indicators within the Authority.  During the presentation, Dr Coleman:

(a) provided details of the Performance Indicator results for 2002/03 and feedback on these Indicators;

(b) outlined the next steps in Performance Management, which include:

(i) establishing a reporting timetable;

(ii) reviewing the City Council’s Performance Indicators; and

(iii) improving and implementing new reporting formats

Members welcomed the Presentation and the proposed improvements in Performance Management.

In response to a Member’s question about Performance Management Software, Dr Coleman advised that a system had been purchased but that it would take between 12 months and 2 years to implement, as it would involve documenting a lot of basic procedures, inputting data and designing and generating relevant reports.

A Member raised a question about reliance on the accuracy of data from the Economic Intelligence Unit, when data was still being produced based on wards which had not been in existence for a number of years.  He asked Dr Coleman to raise these concerns from an Officer perspective and request that data is collected and recorded on an accurate up to date basis.

Dr Coleman then advised that she would be giving this presentation to each of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees, at which time she would circulate the first quarterly report on the new Performance Indicators selected.  Reports would be tailored specifically to Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

The Chairman then thanked Dr Coleman for her presentation which had been informative and helpful.

RESOLVED – (1) That the presentation be noted.

(2) That the Policy and Performance Officer communicate to the Economic Intelligence Unit the concerns of Members that they were using data which was based on wards which had not been in existence for a number of years.

(The meeting ended at 3.55 pm)
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